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The purpose of this memorandum is to clarify the current status of OMB review 
of agency actions, including guidance documents.  On January 30, 2009, the President 
issued Executive Order 13497, revoking the previous Administration’s amendments to 
Executive Order 12866, which governs centralized review of significant agency actions 
by OMB’s Office of Information and Regulatory Affairs (OIRA).  Revocation of these 
amendments restored the regulatory review process to what it had been under Executive 
Order 12866 between 1993 and 2007.  During this period, OIRA reviewed all significant 
proposed or final agency actions, including significant policy and guidance documents.  
Such agency actions and documents remain subject to OIRA’s review under Executive 
Order 12866. 

 
 



